

Letter from Head of School

Adrian Moody – RFS Head of School

I wish you a warm welcome from Ramallah Friends School. I am now coming into the end of my first year here in Ramallah. Time has passed quickly as I have come to become familiar with the school, its community, and its culture.

I am pleased to inform you that we have been contacted by the International Baccalaureate Organization (IBO) with the outcome of our



recent PYP Verification visit and that the IBO has approved our school for authorization to offer the Primary Years Programme. This is a great achievement and comes from the hard work and dedication by the

elementary staff brilliantly led by Duha Masri as the PYP Coordinator and the senior leadership of the lower campus.

The authorization of the IBO is a sign that we are developing as a school and that we are striving to improve. RFS is one of the few IB World Schools in the region that offers three programs of the IBO.

We recently celebrated Easter in Ramallah. As someone new to Ramallah, I have come to understand that Christian denominations celebrate Easter on the Eastern calendar and Christmas on the Western calendar. I was lucky this year to be able to celebrate Easter on both calendars. I think what struck me most was that Christians and non-Christians celebrated Easter together as one. It was a time of great joy.

As a Christian from a theological background I went to the Mount of Olives to visit the Garden of Gethsemane. This is the place of the agony in the garden. There are eight olive trees in the garden and it is said that they were witness to Jesus' anguish as he prayed alone before his betrayal. We celebrate Easter because it represents to us

CONTINUED ON PAGE 4



RFS Launches First Arabic Reading Platform in the Region

January 29th marked the launching of RFS initiative "Yalla Negra", a digital reading platform in Arabic (ages 5-8). The platform is sponsored by Paltel and Bank of Palestine in coordination with the Ministry of Education, and we aim for it to reach all Arabic speaking students in Palestine and beyond. The platform offers Arabic story books registered in appropriate levels for students in grades UKG, 1st,2nd to listen to and read on tablets and smartphones.*

Teaching Young English Language Learners at RFS

By: Amanda Rukab Khalaf – KG English Teacher

Since 2010, I have been teaching English to Lower Kindergarten and Upper Kindergarten students. These several years have been a pleasant learning experience for me and have taught me what it means to be an educator. I have become familiar with identifying my students' linguistic and academic needs and adjusting classroom instruction accordingly to accommodate these needs. Students have different learning abilities and it is my duty as a teacher to find ways through teaching that can help a student grasp what is being taught to them. Whether it is through storytelling, the use of realia, or even a song, there are different strategies that can be used to help strengthen a student's comprehension and knowledge of the target language. "If a child can't learn the way we teach, maybe we should teach the way they learn" - Ignacio Estrada

The key is to make learning English fun and engaging for 4-6 year olds by creating a vibrant and colorful classroom environment. Students are greeted individually with a 'good morning' as they enter the room, where in return I am greeted back with 23 good mornings. The line leader takes charge and goes over the morning calendar with his/her classmates joining in as they sing along to songs about the days of the week, the seasons, the weather, and the months. Everyone's favorite time is story time. While they all sit still with eyes wide open listening carefully to the story, I Amanda with her students. enjoy looking at them as they attentively absorb every word that I read to them. Every class ends with about 3 minutes of dancing, where they are free to express themselves



through song and dance. It's important for my students to enjoy English class, because if they enjoy English class, they will love the English language, if they love the English language, then they will surely learn English.*

Lower School **News in Brief**

By: Frieda Dahdah Khayat Lower School Principal

- White Gifts Program marked another success this year with students, parents, and teachers participating in weekly bake sales to help raise money for those less fortunate than ourselves.

Another form of our community service program included 3rd and 4th graders visiting Al-Amari Quaker Preschool and several humanity and inclusion institutions.

- In seeking all methods on becoming friendly to the environment and reducing running cost we are collecting donations for the installment of Photo Voltaic cells. Environmental awareness activities included celebration of World Environment Day in March and students participated in planting and cleaning. We organized educational games aimed at raising awareness on water consumption in February, in coordination with the Water Authority.
- Construction of the additional floor above KG building is expected to end by May 2018. Hopefully, this floor will be ready for the academic year 2018/2019.
- Parental involvement was significant this year with many parents volunteering in various activities and sessions. Volunteering parents helped in painting new outdoor floor games in the school yard for students to enjoy and learn, while a number of parents were kind to conduct vision screening for all LKG, 1st and 5th grade students, and





Upper School

News in Brief

This is a most exciting time of the year for the Upper School. College acceptances start rolling in and this year, class of 2018 secured acceptances in top institutions worldwide. We also have four Ivy League acceptances. This is truly impressive especially that acceptance rates at Harvard and other schools for regular decision dipped down below 3%. We are proud of Class of 2018 and hope to continue to usher future generations into excellent educational institutions worldwide.

- As part of our Action and Service program for the middle years program, grade 8 students connected with a neighboring elementary school and worked with them on establishing an organic garden. Our students hosted first graders, talked to them about gardening and Palestinian agricultural traditions. This activity is an ongoing project that will hopefully continue next year.

- Grade 10 students participated in a debate competition a couple of weeks ago and did very well. Most valuable lesson taken away from this experience is the importance of basing arguments in facts which requires research skills. Research skills are part of the Approaches to learning skills we target within our IB programs.

The annual Open Day was held on the 20th of April and it included various fun activities including sports, arts, drama and science.*

By: Riyam Kafri Upper School Principal





IT Department Accomplishments 2017-2018

By Salim Zughayer – IT Manager

Our work and responsibilities at RFS' Information
Technology (IT) Department is spread out over two campuses and covers more than 45 classrooms serving almost 200 staff members and 1400 students. We began the current academic year by setting a yearly plan with specific goals, and we are glad to be ending this year with many accomplishments.
As part of RFS' mission





towards achieving Excellence in Education, where Quaker education calls for high academic standards and a willingness to experiment with new methodology and curricula, and in line with our commitment to bring

innovative educational methods to Palestine we have taken many IT- related initiatives this year. We officially initiated a relationship with Microsoft and will be introducing students, teachers, and staff to free access and use of Microsoft's Educational applications.

We also joined the international Cisco Networking Academy, joining more than 9000 institutions in 170+ countries around the world that are certified to offer the Networking Academy's curriculum.

RFS' afterschool programs now offer two separate programs in cooperation with Mind Craft Innovation Studio Palestine, aimed at inspiring children to build on their natural curiosity through hands-on learning in Engineering for Kids, which bring science, technology, engineering and math to kids in a fun and challenging way,

brings easy-to-use coding software and engaging STEM challenges to young students. Inside classrooms, Middle School students are learning hands-on Multimedia production through smartphone technology while Lower School students learn coding among other necessary computer skills. Major changes are continuously implemented on RFS' Edunation platform and it has proven very useful for students, parents and teachers alike. We look forward to more accomplishments next year.*

and Robotics which

CONTINUED FROM COVER PAGE

Letter from Head of School

new life, hope and salvation for all. Easter would not have been possible without Good Friday. George Fox started Quakerism in a time of great social upheaval and war. He rebelled against the religious and political authorities by proposing an unusual and uncompromising approach to the Christian faith. He travelled throughout Britain as a dissenting preacher, for which he was often persecuted by the authorities who disapproved of his beliefs. It is Easter that reminds us that suffering is an unavoidable part of life. Based in Ramallah RFS is a school surrounded by the conflict that affects all of Palestine and as such the Quaker values of peace and non-violence are an important guide for us. Peace is not just the absence of war and violence – it is more than that. It is about our day to day relationships with our families, our neighbors, our students and our colleagues. Peace is about how we cope with people we may find sometimes difficult and different from ourselves. It is about accepting there are different ways of doing things and that different does not mean worse. It is about right relationships. It is an important understanding that we bring to our students and our community. At RFS we have a community living and working together to create a truly unique experience. It is an experience so unique that it lasts through the ages and has long lasting effect in people's lives. It is an experience that offers opportunities to students that change their world and will, in turn, lead to change in Palestine and beyond.*

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 8

Sterling Gifts: Should be made payable

(QuIET), noting "for Ramallah" on the

Terrace West, Wylam, Northumberland,

back and saying if Gift Aid may be

NE41 8AZ or Averil Armstrong at

OuIET, Tel: 01295 720019; e-mail:

averilarmstrong@hotmail.com

claimed, and sent to: QuIET, 5 Dene

to Quaker International Educational Trust

FRIENDS IN RESIDENCE: VOLUNTEERING AT RFS

And it is the teachers like Linda, a 5th grade teacher who wrote an article, who was at a workshop I did today and someone who I will be helping with her students. I am seeing first-hand how hundreds of children are being given amazing opportunities at this school and are being prepared for life with an excellent education and experience that RFS offers. This school is a place of hope for the future. The children have such amazing support from their families, teachers, staff and Quaker Friends. It is a privilege to be here in person and to represent the hundreds of friends who can only love and support from afar.*

Yes, I would like to contribute to the Ramallah Friends School: Participate in the future of Ramallah Scholarships and Child sponsorship* Friends School. With General Award (any amount) \$ your tax-deductible gifts! ESJ Award (min. \$2,800) Preferences (age, gender, other): Where most needed \$ Enclosed is my total contribution of U.S \$ _____ U.S \$ Gifts: Tax-deductible gifts should be made payable to Friends United Meeting and sent to: Global Ministries, Friends United Meeting, 101 Quaker Hill Drive, Richmond, IN 47374-1926, or online at www.fum.org. City, State, Zip

*Donate either to the General Award Fund (partial, any amount) or ESJ Award Fund (full). Tuition fees for 2018-19 range from U.S \$2,700 to \$4,120.

For further information and inquiries, feel free to contact our office at development@rfs.edu.ps or Tel: +972-2-295-2286, www.rfs.edu.ps



Public school students visiting the Upper School's organic garden and participating in environmental activities with RFS students.



Parent volunteer participating in teaching KG students about Environmental Stewardship.

Support RFS through Online Giving! It is preferred that donations are received online. Donations made through our secure site are U.S tax-deductible and go through FUM; please visit our website www.rfs.edu.ps and click "Donate". You will also find additional information about other donation options including Planned Giving. As always, we will never share your information with a third party.



TRUTH

SIMPLICITY

PEACE

EQUALITY

TOLERANCE

6. **SERVICE**

CREATIVITY

8.

DISCIPLINE

JUSTICE

10.

STEWARDSHIP

HORIZONS

By RFS Student Basil Mari



The Upper School's scholarship exchange program with George School (PA), Westtown School (PA), Sidwell Friends School (DC), and Penn Charter School (PA) in USA gives one RFS student the opportunity to spend one academic year at each of these very reputable Quaker schools in the US.

I had never been to America before I reached Westtown School in Philadelphia. My travels were mostly solitary, but this time I had my brother at my side. We stepped into the streets of Philly. As I witnessed the hefty infrastructure and breathed in the air of a model large American city for the first time, I became overwhelmed

with curiosity. My dorm, called Guerster house, had no shortage of great friends from all over. My friends were Japanese, American, Indian, Indonesian, and Chinese, something I could never dream of back home. I walked the streets of Philly with the person pictured below, my best friend, Jason. Walking in a city is the most intimate activity one can be in exploring it. It's the distillation

in me—to experience these urban expanses as raw as one could. These curiosities were also intellectual, motivating me to learn all I could about conflicts and politics in both America and the world. The school system played no small part in allowing me to satisfy these curiosities.

The school system provided us complete freedom to create our own curriculum, as challenging as each one desired. With courses like computer science, mobile app development, and creative writing, the school had a wide range of specific and interesting courses fit for every student's interests. My classes were not particularly challenging especially when compared with the IB program, it was a walk in the park. That said,



there is nothing stopping a challenge-hungry student from taking Calculus 3, Physics 3, and The Wire. I, personally, enjoyed the luxury of free time and the constant company of friends, as I lived my days, rather than break my back with coursework. Before, during, and after my wonderful experience, I wondered why anyone would prefer their home to braving a new world.

I encourage all students, no matter the grades or the English capabilities, to apply. If one does not neglect political awareness, this opportunity will do immeasurable good to expand his worldview. Living halfway across the world, with a remarkably diverse student population, in the highly political USA, with urban cities—particularly unfamiliar to us as Palestinians—as close as 20 minutes away has made me an immensely more worldly person, and I expect it will do the same to all who are as curious.*

Donor Thanks

We would like to thank the following people for their recent donations to Ramallah Friends School (continued on page 7):

Abdel Wahab Khateeb Alice Sturm Amesbury Friends Meeting Andrew and Sarabeth Marcinko Anita Louisa Beck Hatanaka Ann Bancroft Ann Dodd-Collins Ann Lee and Charles Nichols Annapolis Friends Meeting Anne W. and Robert L. Wells Anonymous Donor Arthur & Mea Bovd Mever Ashraf and Fahima Khalaf Ashraf Ateeg Baha' Abu Ein Bank of Palestine Bayan Alihassan Ben and Jody Richmond Besan Omary Bess and Marv Klassen Landis Betsy Muench Betty H. Sams Billings Friends Meeting Billy and Viola Britt Binghamton Community Friends Birmingham Monthly Meeting **Bob Elmendorf** Brad and Susan Hathaway Bruce and Ruth Hawkins Bruce Coolidge Buffalo Friends Meeting Burnerd C. F. Lester Cara Carter Charles and Cathy Grant Charles and Rita Harb Chip Poston Christel M Jorgenson

Burlington Friends Meeting Carol Reinhart and M. Stoppacher Christine Cradler and Lawrence Ferguson Christopher & Maia Hallward Christopher and Jean McCandless Church Of The Savior – United Church Of Christ Cincinnati Monthly Meeting Colin and Janine Saxton Conservative Friends Daniel & Elizabeth Crofts Dave and Lynn Chakoian David and Anne Kendall David Grimland Dolores B Rhonda Impink Don & Marion Lathrop

Donald and Shirley Votaw

Dover Friends Meeting

Dorothy Kakimoto

Eden and James Grace Eleanor Beach and Robert Haak Elizabeth Groff Elizabeth Solbert-Sheldon Elizabeth W. and Ralph Hofmeister Eric and Joan Thompson Eric Kristensen **Evanston Friends Meeting** Farouk Shami Fayetteville Friends Meeting Florence Emma Peery Fran Brokaw Frances and Randall Williams Frank and Raquel H. Wood Frank Shaheen Frederick Weiss Fredrick and Ruth Anne Kerby Friends Church of North Carolina Friends Fritz and Paula Weiss Rossvall Gail Thompson and Seth Frazier Gene Hillman George & Rebecca Way Bergus Georgia E. Fuller Glen, Marilyn & Hans Verick Grass Lake Medical Center Greensboro First Friends Grey and Shelby Grantham Hanover Friends Meeting Hesperia E. Bevan **Howard Curtis** Hugh and Rhonda Hanlin Hugh and Sirkka Barbour Hugh MacArthur and Rhea McKav Indianapolis First Friends Issa Qassis J S Pagels J. Houge E. Rodley J. Stuart Lemle Jack & Kathy Shepherd Jacqueline Janes Jamal A Sa'd and Rima Addiego Jamal A. Sa'd

Jim Fine

Joel Stettenheim & Signe Taylor

John and Shannon Chamberlin

John and Betty Smallwood

John Joseph Drotos

John Lamb

Jon Tippin

Margaret Kaldahl Margaret Wilson and Stanley Myers Marian Beane Marilynn Bell Marjorie E. Nelson Mark P. Dodson Mary D. Chivers Mary Glenn Hadley Mary Jo Robertiello Mateel Abu Ein Maury River Friends Meeting Max and Jane Carter Michael Grunko Miriam Joscelyn Jamal and Mohamad Abdeen Moorestown Friends Meeting Jean Berggren Nancy and Malcolm H Bell Jean Wilson Jim Harb Jo Sandra and Wayne Howdeshell Joan Ruducha and John Grace Joann George Hagen Joanne & Sharon Turpin

Nancy and Stephen Houston Nancy McDowell Nancy R. Holt New Association of Friends New England Yearly Meeting Nicholas Abramson & Helaine Meisler Nihad and Susie Kaibni Norman & Judy Craven

Jonathan W. Evans and Melissa Graf-Evans

Joseph and Mary Louise Bates

June Salamy & Henry Krisch

Khaldoun Abu Alhumos

Kurt and Margaret Liske

Lansdowne Monthly Meeting

Lawrence and Kathryn Tjossem

Lesley and John Higgins-Biddle

Langley Hill Friends

Lee Ann Swarm

Lewis and Joy Curless

Lindsay Dearborn

M Noelle Khattab

Mada Company

Lois E. Jordan

Lyle Smith

Lincoln & Barbara Blake

Live Oak Friends Meeting

Madison Friends Meeting

Madison Monthly Meeting

Margaret Dyson- Cobb

Lee Poleske

Judy Williams and Robert Shumsky

Jov Scott

Joyce Ajlouny

Judith Reeve

Ken Stockbridge

Kenneth Sutton

North Carolina Yearly Meeting Northwest Yearly Meeting

Old Chatham Monthly Meeting Religious

Donations received 22 October 2017- 21 April 2018

Donor Thanks

We would like to thank the following people for their recent donations to Ramallah Friends School (continued from page 6):

Olivia L. Riordan and Phyllis Babcock

Oread Friends Meeting

Pamela Wood and Sharifa Elokdah

Patricia & Mark Erickson

Paul & Mary Mangelsdorf

Paul Manoukian and Dona Boyce-Manoukian

Paula F Cardoza-Jones

Peggy Hollingsworth

Peter B. and Anna L. Davol

Peter Belmont and Mary Zulack

Philip Mayer

Philip Schrodt

Providence Friends Meeting

R Bracky Rogers

Rahway & Plainfield Friends Meeting

Ralph and Coralie Bryant

Rasha Khateeb

Ray and Martha Bostian

Raymond M. Lane and Laura A. Jacobi

Richard and Betsy Morse

Richard and Karen M. Herreid

Richard Boyce & Martha Viehmann

Roanoke Friends Meeting

Rob and Sue Settlage

Robert Drysdale

Robert Drysdale and Patricia Higgins

Robert Elmendorf

Robert Gowin and Laura A. Cisar

Robert Praetorius

Robert Spottswood and Deborah Pullin

Roger and Margit Cook

Roxanne F. Hewitt

Ruth and Jon Tippin

Sabron & Robert Newton

Sallyann Garner

Sam B. Jennings

San Francisco Friends Meeting

Sandy Rea

Santa Barbara Friends Meeting

Sarah Bur and Gary Gillespie Scott Buchheit and Pamela Perry

Scott Henderson and Jennifer Perkins

Sheila Settle and Howard Bull

Southwest Friends Financial Development Corporation

Stephen and Ingrid Miles

Steve & Lynn Mills

Susan Murphy

Susan Spencer Smith

Suzy & Grace Klein-Berndt

Takeo and Linda Nishioka

Tarek and Josephine Khan

Ted and Mary Marshburn

Tempe Friends Meeting

The Walsh Alker Family

Theodore and Deborah First

Theodore Halsted

Thomas and Sarah Monego

Timothy and Ann Johnson

Timothy and Mary Yeaney

Timothy and Phebe McCosker

USFW First Friends of Whittier

USFW International

Vanessa McHale

Vassalboro Quarterly Meeting of Friends

Virginia Douglas

West Knoxville Friends Meeting

Westerly Friends Meeting

Western YM Benevolence Fund

Western YM Financial Trustees

Wilderness Friends Meeting William Vaughan

Winchester Friends Church

Ferris Anthony - in memory of Wadad Cadora Anthony

Hanna Townsend - in honor of Bill and Joyce Wagoner

Ray Rischpater - in honor of Jarod Rischpater

Steven Pye - in honor of Ellen Pye

Lois Jordan - in memory of Violet Zaru

Jeffrey H Horstman - in honor of Westtown School

Joy & Robert Hilden - in memory of Dr. Khalil Totah

Annette Herskovits and Peter Solomon - in memory of Mario Herskovits

Margaret Hawthorn - in honor of Sa'ed Atshan

Gwendolyn Gosney Erickson - in memory of Ruth Outland Maris

John Drotos - in honor of Beverly Drotos and Jason Kane John Drotos - in honor of Therese and Kunga Nyima Drotos

John and Norma Davidson - in honor of Besan Jaawan

Charles and Jonis Davis - in honor of Charles Davis' birthday

Donations received 22 October 2017- 21 April 2018

FRIENDS IN RESIDENCE: VOLUNTEERING AT RFS

By Janice Olsen



The Friends in Residence Program seeks to increase Quaker presence at RFS by supporting existing programs and strengthening international ties with Friends around the world. Volunteers are welcomed into the RFS community and given the opportunity to experience many aspects of Palestinian life.

I have been blessed to be volunteering at Ramallah Friends School. I am member of specialist. My experience Bethesda Friends Meeting which has supported this school so grateful. Palestine is for many years. When I heard that Friends United Meeting and the school welcomed volunteers, I saw this as an opportunity to contribute

my skills as an occupational therapist/ handwriting here has been amazing. I am beautiful and full of friendly people who have welcomed me into their lives. What does it mean to come to a Quaker School in Palestine? It is not the

TO DONATE: PLEASE VISIT OUR WEBSITE WWW.RFS.EDU.PS

buildings that make the school – it is the community. It is the teachers, the parents and especially the children. It is the children that have touched me the most. The children that I used to look at in the brochures are now children that I know - Dalia, Yafa, Adam, and many more. It's as if they all came to life for me. CONTINUED ON PAGE 4

AND CLICK DONATE



Quaker Education in Palestine since 1869

P.O Box 66 Ramallah, Palestine Tel: +970.2.295.2286 Fax: +970.2.295.8320 www.rfs.edu.ps

Adrian Moody, Head of School Jumana Thalji, Assistant to the Head of School Newsletter Editors: Jumana Thalji and Besan Jaawan



Ramallah Friends School is a ministry of Friends United Meeting



c/o Friends United Meeting 101 Quaker Hill Drive Richmond IN 47374-1926

Return Service Requested

Non-Profit Org. U.S Postage PAID Richmond IN Permit No. 747

PAGE 8